Dukes County Commission
Minutes
Wednesday, April 11, 2012
5 p.m. 
Dukes County Administration Building

9 Airport Road, Edgartown, MA 

Commissioner Present: Lenny Jason, Melinda Loberg, Tristan Israel, John Alley

Commissioners absent: Thomas Hallahan, Carlene Gatting
County Staff present: Martina Thornton – Exec. Assistant, Noreen Mavro Flanders – County Treasurer, Chuck Cotnoir – Emergency Director

Others: Joseph Sollitto – Clerk of Courts, Leon A. Brathwaite, Beth Toomey – Associate Commissioner for Public Health, Joseph Roberts – Associate Commissioner for Affairs Concerning Handicapped Persons, Peg Regan – Mass in Motion, Joanne Ames - MVTV 

1. Change of title

Tristan/John moved to change the title of the Associate Commissioner for Affairs concerning handicapped persons to Associate Commissioner for Disability Affairs. Discussion: Lenny’s concern was that the title is set by state statute. Joseph Roberts said that the word “handicapped” is being changed in federal and state agencies to “disability” and it would be in keeping with the trend. So voted. All in favor. 

2. Vote for new county commissioner

There are three candidates for the remaining term of commissioner Les Leland.

1. Leon Brathwaite introduced himself and said he will be running for county commissioner in the fall elections. 

2. Dan Flynn - Melinda read letter from Mr. Flynn. 

3. Beth Toomey introduced herself; she is currently the Associate Commissioner for Public Health. She worked on number of all-island projects (flu clinic, pandemic planning, medical reserve corps, etc.)

Melinda announced to the public that the deadline to submit nomination papers to run for county commissioner in the fall elections is May 1st. 

The commissioners and Joseph Sollitto voted by a ballot. The first vote resulted in two votes for Leon Brathwaite, two votes for Beth Toomey and one vote for Dan Flynn. The second round resulted in three votes for Beth Toomey and two votes for Leon Brathwaite. Beth Toomey was appointed as a new county commissioner for the remainder of the term. 

3. Wage Adjustment formula discussion

At a prior meeting the county commissioners voted to set the formula for the wage adjustment of county employees as the median of wage adjustments from the six island towns from a prior year. Based on this formula it would be 1.28% for FY2013. Personnel Board recommended wage adjustment for the FY2013 at 2.6% based on a formula they feel is fair to the employees and closer to the reality. Martina explained the proposed formula (see attached). This formula takes in the account the towns’ current wage adjustment proposals as one of the five components. Melinda questioned how it would work if some of the towns change it later in the budget process. Tristan would like to give the Personnel Board a timeline by when they should submit their recommendation to the commissioners next year (earlier in the budget process). There is money in the budget to cover the increase to 2.6%. The retirement contributions were overbudgeted by about $26K and if corrected, there will be excess funds to use for the wage adjustment. 

Tristan/John moved to approve the wage adjustment for FY2013 to be 2.6% based on the Personnel Board recommendation; and to receive a wage adjustment  recommendation from the Personnel Board next year by March. So voted. All in favor.

Noreen will redo the FY2013 draft budget to reflect the new wage adjustment and cover the increase by correcting the retirement contributions in each department. 

4. Manager’s Report

Martina asked that the commissioners confirm that Russell is allowed to buy back unused vacation. Noreen reported that Russell will have no sick days left at the end of April and this will be the only buy back she is expecting. 

Lenny/Tristan moved to allow Russell Smith to buy back 15 days of vacation at the end of his employment. So voted. All in favor. 
“No dogs“ signs on State Beach

Martina reported that the posts are being build and will be installed on State Beach by Brian Kennedy’s crew as soon as ready.

Courthouse windows

Martina reported that she needs to contact the Attorney General’s office with some questions regarding the bid before it will be advertised again. She hopes to have the bid in the paper within the next couple of weeks.

Joseph Sollitto said that the windows at the Courthouse have no stops and are flopping out. He asked if MV Commission could assist the County in finding grants for upkeep of the building. Tristan mentioned a letter submitted by Dan Flynn at the last meeting with suggestions for the maintenance of the Courthouse. Noreen said the commissioners agreed that the maintenance of the Courthouse and other county buildings would be a priority for a new county manager. Martina suggested applying for additional CPC funds once the window project is done. Tristan said the applications would have to be in by September. 

Mr. Sollitto asked for the minutes to be forward to him as soon as possible so he can send certified copy to Boston with the vote to appoint Beth Toomey as a new commissioner. 

Noreen reported that 4 out of the 6 island towns had town meetings on Tuesday and 3 approved contributions for both non-mandated programs. Oak Bluffs however did not include the contribution to the Integrated Pest Management Program in the budget or the warrant. The county submitted all articles in November. She contacted Oak Bluffs town administrator and questioned why the County was not notified that the article will not be put before the voters. Martina said we could see if there will be interest to put it on a warrant for a special town meeting. If Oak Bluffs will not participate there needs to be a clear direction to T.J. not to service any customers in Oak Bluffs at any cost as this was the County Advisory Boards requirement if the town does not participate in the program. The shortfall from Oak Bluffs not participating could be offset by the extra revenue that the program is bringing in this year over the projected revenue we budgeted in FY2012. Melinda said this will require more discussion and we could submit a supplemental budget once we decide how to address this. 

5. Mass in Motion – Peg Regan
Melinda announced that Dukes County was named the healthiest county in Massachusetts by University of Wisconsin survey. We invited Peg Regan to talk about the Mass in Motion program that was started under the umbrella of the county.

Dukes County Health Council received a 5 year grant to improve health on the island. Peg Reagan is working with Marina Lent and Nancy Phillips on five core initiatives (see program outline attached). They are working with schools, pre-schools, municipalities, local farmers etc. This grant is aimed to benefit people on the island long term, it does not mandate anything but helps establish and promote healthy choices. The grant funds are coming to the county in increments. Peg thanked Noreen and Martina for help setting up an office and starting the operation.  

6. Minutes

Tristan/ John moved to approve the Minutes of February 22, 2012. So voted. All in favor.

John/Lenny moved to approve the Minutes of February 29, 2012. So voted. All in favor.

Minutes of March 7th are postponed until the next meeting.

7. Old Business

Melinda mentioned a letter Carlene Gatting sent regarding the situation of the hospital contract for veterans on the island. Tristan suggested a field trip to Rhode Island to protest the situation. Melinda suggested contacting our public officials again and asked for letter to be prepared for the next meeting to be signed by the commissioners to schedule a meeting with the boss of Mr. Antonaccio.

Trustees of Reservation (TTOR) contract for management of Norton Point Beach

Melinda reported that a new contract was negotiated with the TTOR and circulated among the commissioners and will be discussed at the next meeting. 

John/Tristan moved to adjourn the meeting at 6:25pm. So voted. All in favor. 

Respectfully Submitted by:

______________________________

JOSEPH E. SOLLITTO JR., Clerk of the Courts

Documents presented at the meeting and part of the official records:

· Agenda
· Island Partnership for healthy living

· Wage Adjustment formula proposed by the Personnel Board

· Cape Light Compact February report

· Steamship Authority memo of March 13th meeting
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